Universal Childcare is Essential to Women's Economic Futures

Women are not Returning to Work

Due to Lack of Child Care



STAFF REPORT PREPARED FOI

Sen. Elizabeth Warren
Sen. Ron Wyden
Sen. Tina Smith
Rep. Katherine Clark
Rep. Rosa DeLauro
Rep. Sara Jacobs
Rep. Mondaire Jones



Table of Contents

I.	Executive Summary	1
II.	Findings: High-Quality, Affordable Child Care is Essential to	
	Our Economic Recovery	2
	A. Families Need Reliable and Affordable Child Care	
	In Order to Return to Work	2
	B. Families—especially women—have suffered significant	
	economic fallout from the pandemic	3
	C. Expanding and improving child care can create good jobs for	2
	women, especially women of color	
	D. Child care must be structured to accommodate the reality of families' post-pandemic lives	4
	E. Investments in child care supply are needed to ensure families	
	have the care options they need	5
III	Conclusion	5

Universal Childcare is Essential to Women's Economic Futures Women are not Returning to Work Due to Lack of Child C	Care

I. Executive Summary:

The nation's families have suffered an economic calamity during the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic. Millions have lost jobs or been forced out of the workplace, and women have been particularly hard hit—largely because of problems with child care caused by remote schools and closed or reduced-capacity child care providers. If these problems are not resolved, they will continue to hurt families and slow the economic recovery.

This review finds that:

- Working parents—especially women—are not returning to work because of lack of affordable and reliable child care. A national survey found that nearly 20 percent of working parents left the workforce or reduced their hours solely due to a lack of child care, and 26 percent of women who became unemployed during the pandemic attributed this to a lack of child care.² Now, in order for families to return to work, they need safe, reliable, and affordable child care. Without this support, many parents will find it difficult to even interview for jobs, let alone advance in their careers. Our economic recovery depends on supporting parents by ensuring that every family who needs it can find affordable, high-quality care for their children.
- Families—especially women have suffered significant economic fallout from the pandemic. By the start of 2021, an estimated ten million mothers with school-age children were out of the workforce—a net loss of 1.4 million women from the workforce compared to 2020.³ Women of color have been among the hardest-hit.⁴ The problems faced by women who have been forced out of the workforce will slow the economic recovery, and "reduces not only their earnings today but their potential earnings tomorrow and into the future."⁵
- A \$700 billion investment in expanding and improving child care can create good jobs for women, especially women of color. Women make up 95 percent of the child care workforce; 20 percent of child care workers are Latina and

- 19 percent are Black women.⁶ These women are under-paid and under-appreciated—but investing in child care and ensuring that child care workers are adequately supported and paid for their work will create millions of new, good jobs.
- Child care must be structured to accommodate the reality of families' post-pandemic lives. Even before the pandemic, our child care subsidy system was not set up to reflect families' day-to-day reality. The limited child care subsidies available impose rigid and outdated requirements on families, including work requirements. These eligibility requirements and persistent under-funding have prevented many families from receiving crucial child care support. Out of the 13.5 million children eligible for federal child care subsidies, an estimated 1.9 million, or approximately 14 percent, received child care subsidies in 2017.7
- Investments in child care supply are needed to ensure families have the care options they need. Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Center for American Progress found that approximately half of families were living in areas with low supply of child care. Supply concerns have been exacerbated with child care programs closing or reducing their capacity due to the pandemic.

We have called for \$700 billion over ten years to support the needed investments in our child care system. We have also advocated for a variety of different investments to support child care providers and families:

• Senator Warren and Congressman Jones have introduced legislation, the *Universal Child Care and Early Learning Act*, that would ensure that every family has access to affordable child care and that child care workers are paid a livable wage equivalent to other educators with similar training. The legislation will have enormous benefits for families and the economy, providing millions of new jobs and ensuring that women and families are able to enter the workforce and go to school without being held back by their child care needs.

- Assistant Speaker Katherine Clark introduced the Child Care is Infrastructure Act, which would revitalize the child care industry by making critical investments across our early learning facilities and workforce. The legislation was passed by the House of Representatives in the Moving Forward Act, the Child Care for Economic Recovery Act, and the Child Care is Essential Act. For Fiscal Year 2022, the Assistant Speaker led a record-high 157 Members of Congress in advocating for the Child Care Development Block Grant (CCDBG) and 171 Members for Head Start and Early Head Start programs. 11
- Senator Tina Smith introduced the Child Care Supply and Improvement Act, following monthslong statewide listening sessions in Minnesota. The bill would fund child care facilities, support child care providers in the areas of quality, compliance and business activities, in addition to improving the administration and implementation of our current child care programs. 12
- As Chair of the Appropriations Committee and Labor-Health and Human Services-Education Subcommittee, Chairwoman Rosa L. DeLauro secured \$5.9 billion for the Child Care Development Block Grant (CCDBG) in Fiscal Year 2021.¹³ In addition, \$3.5 billion was included for the CCDBG in the CARES Act and an additional \$10 billion in the December supplemental. She was the lead House sponsor of the Child Care is Essential Act, to create a \$50 billion Child Care Stabilization fund, that passed the House of Representatives last Congress.¹⁴ Part of the \$39 billion for child care included in the American Rescue Plan that was signed into law by President Biden included stabilization funds.¹⁵
- Senators Wyden, Warren, and Smith will soon be introducing legislation, the *Building Child Care for a Better Future Act*, that would provide permanent federal investment in child care supply across the nation. The legislation will provided the resources necessary to build a more robust child care infrastructure to help ensure families can access affordable, quality child care no matter where they live.

II. Findings: High-Quality, Affordable Child Care is Essential to Our Economic Recovery

A. Families Need Reliable and Affordable Child Care In Order to Return to Work

Commenting on the April 2021 jobs report, Treasury Secretary Janet Yellen said, "Our policymaking has not accounted for the fact that people's work lives and their personal lives are inextricably linked, and if one suffers, so does the other." ¹⁶

Universal, affordable, high-quality child care is necessary to support parents, especially women. A recent study found that expanding access to child care would increase the number of mothers with young children working full-time by approximately 17%, increase the lifetime earnings for a woman with two children by about \$94,000, and substantially increase women's lifetime savings and Social Security benefits. This single policy change would make nearly a decade's worth of progress in closing the gender earnings gap. 18

The need for affordable and reliable child care is particularly significant as the nation and its families recover from the pandemic. A report by the Center for American Progress estimated that the risk of mothers leaving the work force and reducing work hours to take care of their children would result in \$64.5 billion per year in lost wages and economic activity. Investing in a broadly accessible child care system would provide stability and economic relief, increasing the size of the labor force and productivity of labor. Without a reliable and stable workforce, our economy will not recover. Families need child care in order to return to work.

Without this support, many parents will find it difficult to even interview for jobs, let alone advance in their careers. Our economic recovery depends on supporting parents by ensuring that every family who needs it can find affordable, high-quality care for their children.

B. Families—especially women—have suffered significant economic fallout from the pandemic

Women have disproportionately suffered from the economic fallout of the COVID-19 pandemic. Forced to juggle remote school, closed or reduced-capacity child care providers, and a typically larger share of household responsibilities, many women concluded that their best option was to leave paid employment to focus on caregiving.²² By the start of 2021, about ten million mothers with school-age children were out of the workforce—a net loss of 1.4 million women from the workforce compared to 2020.²³

And the loss of women from the workforce has not leveled off: in April 2021, 165,000 women over 20 years old dropped out of paid employment.²⁴ A lack of affordable, reliable child care played a significant role in these decisions. One national survey found that nearly 20% of working parents had to leave work or reduce their hours solely because of child care, while 26% of women who became unemployed during the pandemic attributed it to inadequate child care.²⁵ This analysis concluded that "while working women have always shouldered more of the household responsibilities, Covid-19 made work-life balance disproportionately more difficult for women, and in particular, single mothers and women of color."²⁶

When women are forced to leave the paid workforce, it creates a drag on our whole economy. Even before the pandemic, some estimates showed that the national GDP would grow by 5% if women's paid workforce participation matched men's.²⁷ And the pandemic has made matters significantly worse: A McKinsey analysis indicated that the U.S. could lose \$2.4 trillion in GDP if it takes no action to address gender disparities resulting from the pandemic.²⁸

And even if many women eventually return to the paid workforce, they may face lower lifetime earnings and savings due to their time spent providing unpaid care, which affects the economic security of their whole families.²⁹ A Census review of the economic impact of the pandemic concluded that "mothers carry a heavier burden, on average, of unpaid domestic household chores and child care, which, during a pandemic that

draws everyone into the home, disrupts parents' ability to actively work for pay," and that leaving the workforce "during the pandemic to care for children reduces not only their earnings today but their potential earnings tomorrow and into the future. As the pandemic drags on, these negative effects on the total lifetime earnings of mothers of school age children will increase."³⁰

C. Expanding and improving child care can create good jobs for women, especially women of color

Child care workers have been some of the hardest hit by the pandemic. As of April 2021, the child care industry has lost more than one in seven jobs since February 2020, a net total of 152,800 lost jobs.³¹ Women of color are disproportionately harmed by these job losses. Women make up 95 percent of the child care workforce; 20% of child care workers are Latina and 19% are Black women.³²

These job losses come in a field that is already dramatically under-valued and under-paid. Child care workers rank among the bottom two percent of professions by salary.³³ Even before the pandemic, most child care workers were not being paid a living wage, although their work is crucial to keep the economy running. In 2020, the average pay for a child care worker was \$12.24 an hour.³⁴ A 2020 report indicated that child care workers without children earned enough to cover their basic needs in only 10 states, and the earnings of child care workers with at least one child did not meet the standard for a living wage in any state.³⁵ And additional disparities affect child care workers who are women of color, with a recent report identifying a racial wage gap for Black early childhood educators of \$0.78 per hour.³⁶ The gap is even higher for those teaching preschool-age children, with Black preschool teachers earning up to \$1.71 less per hour than similarly situated white teachers.37

Due to these incredibly low wages, child care workers experience significant economic insecurity. In most states, between 15 and 25 percent of the child care workforce live below the poverty line,³⁸ and early childhood educators face poverty rates that are nearly eight times higher than elementary school teachers.³⁹ Nearly half of child care worker families rely on public

income supports, such as SNAP.⁴⁰ An ongoing study also found that 42 percent of the workforce was food-insecure.⁴¹ And in addition to the wage disparity, only 28 percent of child care workers have employer-sponsored health insurance, and many receive little or no paid sick or family and medical leave.⁴²

Perhaps unsurprisingly, turnover rates in the child care field are high, and the pandemic has made them even higher. One third of early childhood educators leave the profession annually. More than two-thirds of child care providers reported that recruiting and retaining qualified staff has become even harder during the pandemic. Of course, many child care providers are parents themselves and have had to juggle care for their own children. Consistent relationships are key to children's development; high turnover rates are harmful to providers, employees, children, and families.

But this low pay and damaging inequity can be addressed as part of an expansion of high-quality child care that recognizes the skill and value of child care work. A significant investment in expanding quality care—\$700 billion over ten years—would support providers' pay and benefits alongside improved quality and access. The Universal Child Care and Early Learning Act requires that child care workers be paid a living wage equivalent to other similarly credentialed educators in their states. 46 Today, depending on the state, preschool teachers with bachelor's degrees can make up to 50 percent less than a kindergarten teacher with a bachelor's degree in the same state.⁴⁷ This inequity is unfair and contributes to high turnover rates, as skilled early childhood educators leave for jobs in the public school system with higher pay and benefits.⁴⁸

A major public investment in universal child care can create thousands of good jobs for women, especially women of color, who do the essential work of nurturing young children and their families. Providing child care workers with livable wages will not only support the providers and educators, but also the children and families served, as decreasing the stressors that come along with poverty-level wages and poor working conditions will allow child care workers to provide better care. Providing child care workers with the pay and support they deserve is good for children and our economy.

D. Child care must be structured to accommodate the reality of families' post-pandemic lives

As the COVID-19 pandemic turned schedules and routines upside down, families across the country have reorganized their lives to accommodate their caregiving needs. As we prepare for the post-pandemic economy, we must structure child care programs to address their new and ongoing needs.

Our current federal child care subsidy program, funded by the Child Care and Development Block Grant (CCDBG), forces families to meet outdated and rigid eligibility restrictions. CCDBG restricts eligibility to parents who are working or attending job training, unless the child needs or is receiving protective services. 49 And although states are allowed to cover parents who are seeking education and training, states do not prioritize these parents, making it more difficult for them to obtain CCDBG funds.⁵⁰ Along with persistent under-funding of the program, this restricts families in need from receiving child care support. A recently published GAO report revealed that, of the 13.5 million children eligible for federal child care subsidies, an estimated 1.9 million, or 14 percent, received child care subsidies.⁵¹

A broad body of evidence demonstrates that work requirements prevent families with children from accessing important public benefit programs. Although most parents receiving public assistance are working, many do not consistently work enough hours to meet work requirements.⁵² Even before the pandemic, many parents faced irregular and unpredictable schedules, a lack of available quality jobs, and physical and mental health challenges that made it difficult for them to meet the requirements.⁵³ All of these problems are likely to be exacerbated in the post-pandemic economy.

States currently vary widely in the work and activity requirements they set for child care subsidies, with some requiring documentation of parents' hours and schedules and precise matches of parents' work hours to child care hours.⁵⁴ Even for families that meet the requirements, documenting this information imposes an administrative burden that prevents people from accessing programs for which they qualify.⁵⁵ Social service agencies' applications often involve long

wait times, outdated technologies, and providing documentation of income, expenses, health or disability status, and other highly personal questions.⁵⁶ This likely serves as a deterrent for many families who are eligible for child care assistance but fear the burdensome process of proving eligibility.⁵⁷

E. Investments in child care supply are needed to ensure families have the care options they need

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Center for American Progress found that approximately half of families were living in "child care deserts," defined as areas where there are "more than three young children for every licensed child care slot." These shortages are particularly severe in rural areas and areas with large numbers of Hispanic/Latino families. They have a direct effect on the local economy: on average, child care deserts have maternal labor force participation rates that are three percentage points lower than in areas with a sufficient supply of child care providers. 60

Furthermore, the need to invest in child care facilities is dire. A study conducted by the Department of Health and Human Services in nine states and Puerto Rico found that 96% of child care programs in across ten states had at least one potentially hazardous condition or noncompliance issue. The report documented child care facilities with broken or unlocked gates, water damage, chemicals within reach of children, and insufficient ventilation systems.

The pandemic has exacerbated these challenges. Thousands of child care providers have closed their programs, some permanently, while many others are barely hanging on as they face reduced capacity, higher costs, and too little support. According to a survey by the National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC), among programs that have remained open, 81% enroll fewer children today than they did before the pandemic; 42% of operators have taken on personal credit card debt to cover expenses; and more than half—56%—are losing money every day that they remain open. One in four child care centers and a third of family child care homes predicted that they would have to close within the next three months without additional support.

The American Rescue Plan included more than \$40 billion for child care programs, which fulfilled our call for much-needed emergency relief funding.⁶⁵ This support will be crucial for keeping child care providers afloat as they recover from the devastating effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. However, it is not a long-term solution to the lack of affordable, high quality child care for working families. By one estimate, the combined relief funds are enough to fill this revenue gap for less than six months.⁶⁶

Instead, we need a long-term commitment to building up the availability, quality, and stability of child care programs to ensure that families across the country have access to options that work for them. Assistant Speaker Clark's Child Care is Infrastructure Act would invest in these facilities as part of our essential infrastructure, creating a more resilient system. Additionally, the forthcoming Wyden-Warren Building Child Care for a Better Future Act creates a permanent supply-building grant program to ensure that child care providers are able to open and operate in areas where there are not enough child care providers to meet the need.

III. Conclusion

The pandemic has had a devastating effect on families' economic well-being, with particularly damaging effects on women's ability to remain in the workforce. The closure of schools and child care centers has exacerbated these concerns.

As families look ahead to a post-pandemic future, many parents will be unable to consider moving back into the workforce until they are able to secure reliable child care. Families facing housing insecurity, coping with mental or physical illness, or overcoming domestic violence should not have to clear additional administrative hurdles before being able to find quality, consistent care for their children. And high quality child care benefits children's development, 67 regardless of what their parents are doing.

As we look ahead to building a post-pandemic child care system that truly meets families' needs, we must build a system that is universal, flexible, and easy to access. Families are not sure yet what their lives will look like after this pandemic; quality, consistent child care should not be one of the question marks.

6

Endnotes

- U.S. Census Bureau, "Moms, Work and the Pandemic: Tracking Job Losses for Mothers of School-Age Children During a Health Crisis," Misty L. Heggeness, Jason Fields, Yazmin A. García Trejo and Anthony Schulzetenberg, March 3, 2021, https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/03/moms-work-and-the-pandemic.html.
- Harvard Business Review, "Childcare Is a Business Issue," Alicia Sasser Modestino, Jamie J. Ladge, Addie Swartz, and Alisa Lincoln," April 29, 2021, https://hbr.org/2021/04/childcare-is-a-business-issue.
- 3 U.S. Census Bureau, "Moms, Work and the Pandemic: Tracking Job Losses for Mothers of School-Age Children During a Health Crisis," Misty L. Heggeness, Jason Fields, Yazmin A. García Trejo and Anthony Schulzetenberg, March 3, 2021, https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/03/moms-work-and-the-pandemic.html.
- 4 Id.
- 5 Id.
- National Women's Law Center, "One in Five Child Care Jobs Have Been Lost Since February, and Women Are Paying the Price," Claire Ewing-Nelson, August 2020, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/ChildCareWorkersFS.pdf.
- 7 Government Accountability Office, "Child Care: Subsidy Eligibility and Receipt, and Wait Lists," February 18, 2021, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-245r.
- 8 Center for American Progress, "America's Child Care Deserts in 2018," Rasheed Malik, Katie Hamm, Leila Schochet, Cristina Novoa, Simon Workman, and Steven Jessen-Howard, December 6, 2018, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/early-childhood/reports/2018/12/06/461643/americas-child-care-deserts-2018/.
- 9 "Warren, Jones, and Colleagues Reintroduce Universal Child Care and Early Learning Act and Call for President Biden to Invest \$700 Billion in Child Care," April 27, 2021, <a href="https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/warren-jones-and-colleagues-reintroduce-universal-child-care-and-early-learning-act-and-call-for-president-biden-to-invest-700-billion-in-child-care-and-early-learning-act-and-call-for-president-biden-to-invest-700-billion-in-child-care-and-early-learning-act-and-call-for-president-biden-to-invest-700-billion-in-child-care-and-early-learning-act-and-call-for-president-biden-to-invest-700-billion-in-child-care-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learning-act-and-early-learnin
- 10 "Clark Introduces the Child Care is Infrastructure Act," March 16, 2021, https://katherineclark.house.gov/press-releases?ID=3898F2BD-0998-4465-B274-305F67259777.
- 11 "Assistant Speaker Clark Leads Call for Massive Investments in Early Education and Working Families," April 26, 2021, https://katherineclark.house.gov/press-releases?ID=E5AC50EF-A54E-4502-AFC9-1A684A7DEBBB
- 12 Office of U.S. Senator Tina Smith, "After Months-Long Tour of State, U.S. Sen. Tina Smith Introduces Bill to Improve Access to Child Care in Minnesota, Nationwide," October 1, 2018, https://www.smith.senate.gov/after-months-long-tour-state-us-sentina-smith-introduces-bill-improve-access-child-care.
- Office of U.S. Representative Rosa DeLauro, "Chairwoman DeLauro Statement at Hearing on COVID-19 and the Child Care Crisis," press release, February 19, 2021, https://delauro.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/chairwoman-delauro-statement-hearing-covid-19-and-child-care-crisis.
- 14 House Committee on Appropriations, "House Passes Child Care Is Essential Act," July 29, 2020, https://appropriations.house.gov/news/press-releases/house-passes-child-care-is-essential-act.
- 15 Center for Law and Social Policy, "Child Care Relief Funding in American Rescue Plan: State-by-State Estimates," Alycia Hardy and Katherine Gallagher Robbins, March 10, 2021, https://www.clasp.org/publications/fact-sheet/child-care-estimates-american-rescue-plan.
- White House, "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Jen Psaki and Secretary of the Treasury Janet Yellen," Press Briefing, May 7, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2021/05/07/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-jen-psaki-and-secretary-of-the-treasury-janet-yellen-may-7-2021/.
- 17 National Women's Law Center and Center on Poverty & Social Policy at Columbia University, "A Lifetime's Worth of Benefits: The Effects of Affordable, High-Quality Child Care on Family Income, the Gender Earnings Gap, and Women's Retirement Security," Robert Paul Hartley, Ajay Chaudry, Melissa Boteach, Estelle Mitchell, and Kathryn Menefee, March 2021, pp. 4, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/A-Lifetimes-Worth-of-Benefits-FD.pdf.
- 18 Id., pp. 4, 28.
- 19 Center for American Progress, "How COVID-19 Sent Women's Workforce Progress Backward," Julie Kashen, Sarah Jane Glynn, and Amanda Novello, October 30, 2020, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2020/10/30/492582/covid-19-sent-womens-workforce-progress-backward/.
- Center for American Progress, "Building Back Better: Investing in Improving Schools, Creating Jobs, and Strengthening Families and Our Economy," Rasheed Malik, April 30, 2021, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/early-childhood/

- reports/2021/04/30/499026/building-back-better-investing-improving-schools-creating-jobs-strengthening-families-economy/.
- 21 Child Care Aware of America, "Picking Up the Pieces: Building a Better Child Care System Post COVID-19," https://www.childcareaware.org/picking-up-the-pieces/.
- NBC News, "As the overall job market stumbles back, women still struggle to recover lost employment," Leticia Miranda and Caitlin Fichtel, May 7, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/amp/ncna1266644?Ntz-3CU.
- 23 Census Bureau, "Moms, Work and the Pandemic: Tracking Job Losses for Mothers of School-Age Children During a Health Crisis," Misty L. Heggeness, Jason Fields, Yazmin A. García Trejo and Anthony Schulzetenberg, March 3, 2021, https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/03/moms-work-and-the-pandemic.html.
- National Women's Law Center, "Women Need 28 Months of Job Gains at April's Level to Recover Their Pandemic Losses," Claire Ewing-Nelson and Jasmine Tucker, May 2021, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/April-Jobs-Day-Final-2.pdf.
- 25 Harvard Business Review, "Childcare Is a Business Issue," Alicia Sasser Modestino, Jamie J. Ladge, Addie Swartz, and Alisa Lincoln, April 29, 2021, https://hbr.org/2021/04/childcare-is-a-business-issue.
- 26 Id
- Brookings Institution, "The history of women's work and wages and how it has created success for us all," Janet Yellen, May 2020, <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/essay/the-history-of-womens-work-and-wages-and-how-it-has-created-success-for-us-all/#:~...
- 28 McKinsey & Company, "Women in the Workplace 2020," Sarah Coury, Jess Huang, Ankur Kumar, Sara Prince, Alexis Krivkovich, and Lareina Yee, September 30, 2020, https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/diversity-and-inclusion/women-in-the-workplace.
- 29 Census Bureau, "Moms, Work and the Pandemic: Tracking Job Losses for Mothers of School-Age Children During a Health Crisis," Misty L. Heggeness, Jason Fields, Yazmin A. García Trejo and Anthony Schulzetenberg, March 3, 2021, https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/03/moms-work-and-the-pandemic.html.
- 30 Id.
- National Women's Law Center, "Women Need 28 Months of Job Gains at April's Level to Recover Their Pandemic Losses," Claire Ewing-Nelson and Jasmine Tucker, May 2021, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/April-Jobs-Day-Final-2.pdf.
- National Women's Law Center, "One in Five Child Care Jobs Have Been Lost Since February, and Women Are Paying the Price," Claire Ewing-Nelson, August 2020, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/ChildCareWorkersFS.pdf.
- 33 Ed Surge, "Little Band-Aids' Won't Fix the Child Care Industry. New Report Proposes an Overhaul.," Emily Tate February 24, 2021, https://www.edsurge.com/news/2021-02-24-little-band-aids-won-t-fix-the-child-care-industry-new-report-proposes-an-overhaul.
- 34 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Childcare Workers," April 9, 2021, https://www.bls.gov/ooh/personal-care-and-service/childcare-workers.htm.
- 35 <u>Center</u> for the Study of Child Care Employment, "Early Childhood Workforce Index 2020," Caitlin McLean, Lea J.E. Austin, Marcy Whitebook, and Krista L. Olson, 2021, pg. 23, https://cscce.berkeley.edu/workforce-index-2020/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2021/02/Early-Childhood-Workforce-Index-2020.pdf
- 36 Center for the Study of Child Care Employment, "Early Educator Pay and Economic Insecurity Across the States," https://cscce.berkeley.edu/workforce-index-2020/the-early-educator-workforce/early-educator-pay-economic-insecurity-across-the-states/.
- 37 Center for the Study of Child Care Employment, "Early Educator Pay and Economic Insecurity Across the States," https://cscce.berkeley.edu/workforce-index-2020/the-early-educator-workforce/early-educator-pay-economic-insecurity-across-the-states/.
- 38 Center for the Study of Child Care Employment, "Early Educator Pay and Economic Insecurity Across the States," https://cscce.berkeley.edu/workforce-index-2020/the-early-educator-workforce/early-educator-pay-economic-insecurity-across-the-states/.
- 39 Center for the Study of Child Care Employment, "The Younger the Child, the Lower the Pay for Early Educators," https://cscce.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/2018-Index-Infographics.pdf.
- 40 Center for the Study of Child Care Employment, "Worthy Work, STILL Unlivable Wages: The Early Childhood Workforce 25 Years after the National Child Care Staffing Study," Marcy Whitebook, Deborah Phillips, and Carollee Howes, 2014, https://cscce.berkeley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2014/Executive-Summary-Final.pdf.
- Health Affairs, "The Culture Of Health In Early Care And Education: Workers' Wages, Health, And Job Characteristics," Jennifer Otten, Victoria Bradford, Bert Stover, Heather Hill, Cynthia Osborne, et al., May 2019, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05493.
- 42 National Women's Law Center, "One in Five Child Care Jobs Have Been Lost Since February, and Women Are Paying the Price,"

- Claire Ewing-Nelson, August 2020, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/ChildCareWorkersFS.pdf.
- 43 Sage Publications, "New Evidence on Teacher Turnover in Early Childhood," Daphna Bassok, Anna J. Markowitz, Laura Bellows, et al., January 18, 2021 https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.3102/0162373720985340...
- 44 National Association for the Education of Young Children, "Am I Next? Sacrificing to Stay Open, Child Care Providers Face a Bleak Future Without Relief," December 2020, pg. 1, https://www.naeyc.org/sites/default/files/globally-shared/downloads/PDFs/our-work/public-policy-advocacy/naeyc_policy_crisis_coronavirus_december_survey_data.pdf.
- 45 Ed Surge, "The Pandemic Has Compounded the Turnover Problem in Early Childhood Education," Emily Tate, February 9, 2021, https://www.edsurge.com/news/2021-02-09-the-pandemic-has-compounded-the-turnover-problem-in-early-childhood-education.
- 46 "Warren, Jones, and Colleagues Reintroduce Universal Child Care and Early Learning Act and Call for President Biden to Invest \$700 Billion in Child Care," April 27, 2021, https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/warren-jones-and-colleagues-reintroduce-universal-child-care-and-early-learning-act-and-call-for-president-biden-to-invest-700-billion-in-child-care-are.
- Vox, "One weird trick to fix our broken child care system," Anne Helen Peterson, April 2, 2021, https://www.vox.com/the-goods/22360152/child-care-free-public-funding.
- 48 Id.
- 49 Congressional Research Service, "CCDBG Act of 2014: Key Provisions and Implementation Status," Karen E. Lynch, November 22, 2016, https://www.crs.gov/Reports/IF10416?source=search&guid=d26fd43beb7a4ce59b5872b0865528a6&index=6.
- Urban Institute, "Work Requirements, Education and Training, and Child Care," Gina Adams and Shayne Spaulding, October 2018, pp. 6, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/99229/work_requirements_education_and_training_and_child_care.pdf.
- Government Accountability Office, "Child Care: Subsidy Eligibility and Receipt, and Wait Lists," February 18, 2021, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-245r.
- 52 Urban Institute, "Navigating Work Requirements in Safety Net Programs: Potential Pathways for Parents," Heather Hahn, January 2019, pp. 16, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/99479/navigating_work_requirements_in_safety_net_programs_0.pdf.
- 53 Id., pp. 18-19, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/99479/navigating_work_requirements_in_safety_net_programs_0.pdf.
- Center for Law and Social Policy and Urban Institute, "Job Hours and Schedules: Implications for State Child Care and Development Fund Policies," Christine Johnson-Staub, Hannah Matthews, and Gina Adams, April 2015, pp. 1, https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/public/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Job-Hours-and-Schedules.pdf.
- Health Affairs, "How Administrative Burdens Can Harm Health," Pamela Herd and Donald Moynihan, October 2, 2020, https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20200904.405159/full/.
- Urban Institute, "Navigating Work Requirements in Safety Net Programs: Potential Pathways for Parents," Heather Hahn, January 2019, pp. 26, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/99479/navigating_work_requirements_in_safety_net_programs_0.pdf.
- Urban Institute, "Navigating Work Requirements in Safety Net Programs: Potential Pathways for Parents," Heather Hahn, January 2019, pp. 25, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/99479/navigating work requirements in safety net programs 0.pdf.
- Center for American Progress, "America's Child Care Deserts in 2018," Rasheed Malik, Katie Hamm, Leila Schochet, Cristina Novoa, Simon Workman, and Steven Jessen-Howard, December 6, 2018, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/early-childhood/reports/2018/12/06/461643/americas-child-care-deserts-2018/.
- 59 Id.
- 60 Id.
- Office of Inspector General, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Child Care Providers: Compliance with State Health and Safety Requirements," https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/child-care/text-map.asp
- 62 The Hechinger Report, "After mass closures, too little support, post-pandemic child care options will be scarce," Lillian Mongeau, February 16, 2021, https://hechingerreport.org/after-mass-closures-too-little-support-post-pandemic-child-care-options-will-be-scarce/.
- 63 National Association for the Education of Young Children, "Am I Next? Sacrificing to Stay Open, Child Care Providers Face a

Bleak Future Without Relief," December 2020, https://www.naeyc.org/sites/default/files/globally-shared/downloads/PDFs/our-work/public-policy-advocacy/naeyc policy crisis coronavirus december survey data.pdf.

- 64 Id.
- Office of United States Senator Elizabeth Warren, "Warren, Smith Successfully Secure \$40B for Child Care & Early Learning in Senate COVID-19 Relief Package," press release, March 6, 2021, https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/warren-smith-successfully-secure-40b-for-child-care-and-early-learning-in-senate-covid-19-relief-package.
- Center for Law and Social Policy and National Women's Law Center, "Child Care is Key to Our Economic Recovery," April 2020, pp.2, https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2020/04/CCKeytoEconomicRecovery.pdf. This analysis found that \$9.6 billion per month would be needed to sustain the child care sector.
- Pediatrics, "Quality Early Education and Child Care From Birth to Kindergarten," Elaine A. Donoghue and Council on Early Childhood," August 2017, https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/140/2/e20171488.